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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed November 25, 2014.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant did not prove he was

entitled to permanent anatomical impairment or wage-loss

disability.  After reviewing the entire record de novo,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he

sustained 12% permanent anatomical impairment and 20%

wage-loss disability as a result of his compensable

injury.  

I.  HISTORY

Leonard Edward Tripp, Jr., now age 55, testified
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that he was a high school graduate and had attended

college for one semester.  The claimant’s testimony

indicated that he became employed as a dock worker for

the respondents, FedEx, in about 1994.  The claimant

eventually became a driver for the respondents, and the

claimant’s testimony indicated that his work

occasionally required manual labor.    

The parties stipulated that the claimant “sustained

a compensable low back injury” on or about August 30,

2012.  The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Tell us that you were doing specifically
that day.

A.  I was at Brickey’s Prison and I had a
grocery load, and I had these pallets of 1500
to 2,000 pound pallets.  And I had to push it
up a hill, up through a gate, up another hill,
and probably 50 more yards to where they
wanted it to go....I was pushing it up the
hill and something just happened and I just
hit my knees....It felt like I blew out the
right side of my lower back, and I just went
to my knees....It was a terrible pain, and it
burned down my leg. 

 
According to the record, the claimant was treated

at Forrest City Medical Center on August 30, 2012 for

“Lower back pain secondary to pushing a pallet at work.” 

Dr. James Meredith saw the claimant on August 31, 2012:

“Strained back yesterday while pushing a pallet at

FedEx.”  Dr. Meredith diagnosed “Lumbar strain.”  Dr.

Meredith noted on September 17, 2012, “Recommend MRI;
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off work until that is completed.  Alternate duty i.e.

paperwork would be appropriate.”  The claimant

testified, however, that his employment with the

respondents was terminated in September 2012, for

reasons not related to his compensable injury.  

A physician performed electrodiagnostic studies on

December 12, 2012 and provided the following assessment:

1.  There is no electrodiagnostic evidence of
a lumbosacral radiculopathy.
2.  There is no evidence of a neuropathy.
3.  The absence lateral femoral cutaneous
nerve action potentials could be consistent
with a lateral femoral cutaneous neuropathy or
normal for this patient.  These small
potentials are often non-recordable in
patients who are overweight.  It is very
difficult to record these potentials in most
patients who have a higher than normal body
mass index.  For this reason, clinical
correlation will be required.  

Dr. F. Gregory Wolf stated on December 17, 2012,

“He is having continued numbness in his anterior thigh. 

This is what bothers him the most....He is walking with

a normal gait....With respect to his EMG nerve

conduction study this is normal with the exception of

the absence of lateral femoral cutaneous nerve action

potentials in either lower limb.  These are apparently

very difficult to record although I will say that his

symptoms match this finding.  I do feel at this point he

can be at regular work duty starting December 17, 2012,
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and we will see him back once his bone scan is complete

or in two weeks whichever comes sooner.”  

A radionuclide bone scan was done on January 4,

2013, with the opinion, “Multifocal uptake felt to be

degenerative in etiology.  Otherwise negative bone

scan.”  The claimant followed up with Dr. Wolf on

January 7, 2013: “He is still having pain in his back. 

He continues to complain of pain radiating to his right

thigh.  He complains of numbness in his anterior right

thigh.  He has radiating pain to his buttocks....His

injury was over four months ago and he just does not

feel like he is making any progress....I do feel he can

be at regular work duty.  I think at this point it would

be best to have him see a spine surgeon.  His case

manager, Cheryl Rogers, will try to move forward with

these arrangements.  I am not sure he would be a

candidate for surgery, but I think another opinion will

be quite useful.”  Dr. Wolf’s impression was “Low back

pain with radicular type symptoms.”  

Dr. Fereidoon Parsioon examined the claimant on

January 17, 2013:

He is referred for evaluation of back pain.
His date of injury was August 30, 2012.  He
states he was pulling a palette (sic) weighing
about 1500 pounds.  He states he felt a pop in
his back and shortly after that he started
having back pain and right lower extremity
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pain with bilateral lateral thigh and leg
numbness.  On the right it is worse and goes
sometimes all the way to the right foot.  On
the left it only goes to the left knee....

He states he had worked for Fed-Ex for 18
years driving a truck, but they have fired him
and he is not working at the present time....

There was 1+ edema of the bilateral lower
extremities.  Extremities, no deformities. 
Range of motion of the back was limited in
flexion and extension....

I reviewed an EMG/NCV of the bilateral lower 
extremities, which showed bilateral meralgia
paresthetica.

I reviewed a lumbar MRI, which showed no
herniated nucleus pulposus.  He has
spondylosis and mild disc degeneration at
L4/L5 level and facet arthropathy.  The
radiologist also mentions that there is
spondylolisthesis at L4/L5 level that is
minor.  However, on the x-rays of the lumbar
spine that we performed in the office, which
are much better for evaluation of
spondylolisthesis, there was no
spondylolisthesis present at all.  

RADIOGRAPHS: In the office we obtained x-rays
of the lumbar spine, which showed disc
degenerations at T9/T10, T10/T11, and T11/T12
with small anterior osteophytes at these
levels.  There was mild L5/S1 disc
degeneration present.  There was no
subluxations or instability, specifically at
L4/L5 level.  There was no spondylolisthesis
present.  

Dr. Parsioon gave the following impression: “1. 

Bilateral meralgia paresthetica.  2.  Thoracic

spondylosis.  3.  Lumbar facet arthropathy and

spondylosis.  4.  Back and right lower extremity pain
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and numbness.  PLAN: I told him that he needs to lose

weight and do his exercises.  He does not have any

surgical problems as a result of this injury in his

back.  I told him that he has had enough of conservative

medical management.  I also told him to get himself a

pair of overalls and wear them so his belt on his pants

under his protruded abdomen will not irritate the

lateral femoral cutaneous nerves of the thighs further. 

I told him to avoid wearing belts.  In my opinion, this

gentleman is at MMI today on January 17, 2013, and can

work with regular duties without restrictions.  His PPI

rating is ‘0' to the whole person based on American

Medical Association, 6th Edition.”

Dr. John A. Campbell examined the claimant on April

29, 2013:

Len Tripp is 53 years old and he apparently
injured his back on August 30, 2012 when he
was working for FedEx and delivering pallets
of equipment to the state prison in Forrest
City.  He was pushing this pallet up a hill
and felt a sudden pop in his back and
pain....He ended up having an MRI of his
lumbar spine performed over at Diagnostic
Imaging Consultation in Memphis on 10/31/12
that showed a minimal Grade I L4-5
spondylolisthesis with some facet arthropathy
and also some minimal bulging disks at L3-4
and L5-S1.  I believe that he went on to see
Dr. Greg Wolf, who is an orthopedic surgeon
and also I believe Dr. Parsioon, who is a
neurosurgeon in Memphis.  He was told that he
had meralgia paresthetica and told to wear
looser fitting clothing.  He did this, but his
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symptoms persist.  He complains of discomfort
actually down the right leg more on the
anterolateral thigh, strictly on the lateral
thigh with an area of numbness and discomfort.
He feels a little bit weak in his right
leg....

He lost his job at FedEx....

I reviewed the October 31, 2012 MRI of the
lumbar spine from Memphis and reviewed this
with the patient.  This shows a very minimal
Grade I L4-5 anterolisthesis. Again, there is
some facet arthropathy at multiple levels and
minimal bulging disks at L3-4, L4-5, and
L5-S1.  He apparently has had a recent EMG
nerve conduction study, but we do not have
these results available.  

Dr. Campbell assessed “Patient with some right leg

discomfort in the thigh and also appears to have some

weakness on exam.  He has minimal Grade I

anterolisthesis.  I have recommended that we proceed

with flexion extension views of the lumbar spine to

assess stability at this level.”  

Dr. Campbell reported on May 13, 2013, “He has been

diagnosed with bilateral meralgia paresthetica and these

symptoms persist.  He now has a nerve study available to

me and I have had a chance to review this nerve study

that was carried out by Dr. Ron Bingham at EMG Clinics

of Tennessee in Jackson, TN back on December 12, 2012. 

This study was consistent with bilateral meralgia

paresthetica.  I have also sent the patient for flexion

extension views of his lumbar spine and he has an MRI
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performed back in October that did show a minimal L4-5

spondylolisthesis.  He now has about 5.8 mm of

spondylolisthesis with forward flexion at the L4-5

level.  This does reduce slightly with extension.”  Dr.

Campbell planned, “At this point I would recommend a new

MRI of his lumbar spine and have him followup

thereafter.  With respect to his meralgia paresthetica I

have recommended weight loss and to wear the loosest

possible clothing around the waist and eliminating a

belt.” 

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on

May 20, 2013, with the following findings:

Lumbar vertebral segments are normal in body
heights and alignment and no significant
marrow signal changes are shown.  Conus
medullaris is normal with the tip at T12-L1
and cauda equina within normal limits.  There
is disc space narrowing and disc desiccation
at T12-L1 and there is also mild disc space
narrowing at L4-L5 and disc desiccation at L3-
L4.

At L1-L2, L2-L3 and L3-L4, there is no disc
protrusion present and the spinal canal and
neuroforamina are normal caliber.

At L4-L5, degenerative facet hypertrophic
changes are present bilaterally.  Spinal canal
caliber remains normal.  The L4-L5
neuroforamina are lower limits normal caliber. 

At L5-S1, posterior annular T2 W
hyperintensity consistent with annular tear is
seen.  There is no focal disc protrusion or
stenosis of the spinal canal.  There are minor
facet hypertrophic changes bilaterally at L5-
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S1.   

Bilateral renal parapelvic cysts noted, more
prominent on the left.

OPINION: 1.  Bilateral renal parapelvic cysts,
more prominent on the left.
2.  Posterior annular tear at L5-S1.
3.  L4-L5 degenerative facet arthropathy. 
Borderline caliber of neuroforamina at L4-L5.
4.  Intervertebral osteochondrosis T12-L1.  
5.  Anterior spondylotic spurring at multiple
lower thoracic and lumbar spine levels also
present.

The claimant treated with Dr. Dennis D. McCoy on

July 25, 2013:

Mr. Tripp is here today for evaluation of
lower thoracic and lumbar pain that radiates
into his thighs and calves.  He states that
his symptoms began acutely after a work
related injury that occurred on 8/30/2012.
He describes his pain as a constant sharp,
shooting, burning sensation associated with
stiffness....His symptoms are predominantly in
the L3, L4 and L5 distribution which is
congruent with his MRI findings of L3-4, L4-5
and L5-S1 disc protrusions in conjunction
with a L5-S1 annular tear.  Mr. Tripp had an
EMG performed on 12/13/2012 which identified
no significant lumbar radiculopathy at that
time, but identified lateral femoral cutaneous
nerve action potential which was consistent
with lateral femoral cutaneous neuropathy.  I
believe this was an incidental finding
secondary to the patient’s body habitus, but
no (sic) related to his initial injury....I
have recommended that we perform a L5-S1 LESI
on the next available date....I have suggested
that he remain off work at this time with no
lifting greater than 25-30 pounds, no
sitting/standing greater than 1-2 hours, no
extreme bending/twisting, and frequent changes
in position to reduce his symptoms.

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity
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Evaluation on October 31, 2013:

Mr. Tripp is referred with complaints of on-
going pain in his low back which he attributed
to injuries he sustained in a work related
accident....

The results of this evaluation indicate that a
reliable effort was put forth, with 51 of 51
consistency measures within expected
limits....

Mr. Tripp demonstrated the ability to perform
material handling at the following levels
during this functional capacity evaluation. 
Mr. Tripp demonstrated a maximal occasional
lift/carry of up to 50 lbs.  He also
demonstrated the ability to perform
lifting/carrying of up to 20 lbs. on a
Frequent basis and up to 10 lbs. on
a Constant basis....

Mr. Tripp completed functional testing on this
date with reliable results.

Overall, Mr. Tripp demonstrated the ability to
perform work in the MEDIUM classification of
work as defined by the US Dept. of Labor’s
guidelines over the course of a normal workday
with limitations as noted above.

On February 24, 2014, Dr. James Franks filled out a

questionnaire and appeared to write that the claimant

had reached maximum medical improvement on “05/00/13.” 

Dr. Franks indicated that the claimant had sustained

permanent impairment as a result of the August 30, 2012

compensable injury.  Dr. Franks appeared to write that

the percentage of permanent impairment was “unknown to

me.”  Dr. Franks wrote with regard to the claimant’s

work restrictions, “He has permanent back pain & must be
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accomidated (sic) for it.”  

Dr. Franks filled out another questionnaire on

March 21, 2014.  Dr. Franks indicated that the

claimant’s maximum medical improvement date was May 6,

2013.  Dr. Franks appeared to write that the claimant

“has 75% percent disability as related to his back and

injury.”  Dr. Franks wrote with regard to the claimant’s

work restrictions, “He has permanent back injury and can

not sit, stand, squat or use his legs in meaningful work

or gainful employment.” 

Dr. Terence P. Braden, III corresponded with the

claimant’s attorney on June 2, 2014:

I have been asked to do a chart review of the
record of Mr. Len Tripp.  Mr. Tripp was not
examined for this chart review.  I have been
asked to render an opinion on an impairment to
his lumbosacral spine for the objective
findings.

According to this record, Mr. Tripp sustained
a work related injury on 08/30/2012.  He had
lumbosacral spine symptomatology and pain into
his legs since that time....

His records reflect that he has a grade 1 
spondylolisthesis of L4-L5 based upon flexion
and extension views done of the lumbar spine
dated 05/13/2013.  According to this report
there is a grade 1 anterospondylolisthesis of
L4 with respect to L5 with some mild
instability with performance of flexion and
extension maneuvers as spondylolisthesis
reduces in extension as compared to neutral
and in flexion as read by Kenneth Tidwell,
Jr., MD, Radiologist.  There is a report of an
MRI scan of the lumbar spine dated 05/20/2013
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read by Robert A. Duke, MD done at the 
Diagnostic Imaging Consultation in Memphis,
TN.  According to Dr. Duke’s report there is
an L5-S1 annular T2 hyperintensity consistent
with annular tear.  He also reports that this
was compared to an MRI scan done on 10/31/2012
showing an annular tear at the L5-S1 level.  

I have been asked to render an opinion
regarding the findings objectively on these
tests that would correlate with an impairment
based upon the AMA Guides to the Evaluation of
Permanent Impairment, IV Edition.

For the spondylolysis or grade 1
spondylolisthesis of the lumbar spine, this
would be a 7% impairment to the whole person
based on Table 75, Page 113 of the Guides,
subsection III A.

For the intervertebral disk or other soft
tissue lesion, this would correspond to a 5%
impairment to the lumbar spine based on Table
75, Page 113 of the Guides, II B.  

Utilizing the combined value chart, on Page
322, a 7% impairment combined with a 5%
impairment is a 12% impairment to the whole
person.  

The above was submitted within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty and probability
based upon the information that has been
presented and the records that have been
received.  Again, no examination has taken
place of Mr. Tripp.

        
A pre-hearing order was filed on June 24, 2014. 

The claimant contended that he was “entitled to an award

of permanent partial disability benefits based on the

12% impairment to the whole person rating assigned by

Dr. Braden.  The claimant further contends that he is

entitled to wage-loss benefits and attorney’s fees.”
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The respondents contended that “the major cause of

any permanent partial disability is related to

degenerative conditions and not related to the

compensable injury.  The respondents contend that the

rating assigned by Dr. Braden impermissibly combines two

ratings from the same category.  The respondents further

contend that the claimant is not entitled to wage-loss

benefits since he cannot prove entitlement to permanent

partial disability benefits.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues:

1.  The claimant’s entitlement to permanent
partial disability benefits.
2.  The claimant’s entitlement to wage-loss
benefits.
3.  Controversion and attorney’s fees.
4.  All other issues are reserved.

Dr. Braden informed the respondents’ attorney on

June 26, 2014, “I was asked to review records on Mr. Len

Tripp by Mr. Scott Willhite.  Mr. Willhite asked me to

look to see if there were any objective findings on

scanning or x-rays contained in the record that would

correspond with findings in the AMA Guides to the

Evaluation of Permanent Impairment, IV Edition.  I was

not asked to render an opinion regarding causation and I

will not be rendering an opinion based upon causation.”  
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Dr. Franks filled out a third questionnaire on

July 20, 2014 and checked “Yes” following the query, “2. 

Do you believe, to a 51% probability, that the lower

back injuries and impairment rating identified in the

6/2/14 report from Dr. Terence Braden resulted from Len

Tripp’s work accident of August 30, 2012?”  Dr. Franks

wrote, “Mr. Tripp’s restrictions are permanent.  They

are as stated in previous evaluation.”  

Dr. Theodore Hronas corresponded with the

respondents’ attorney on August 18, 2014:

The clinical history is of a 53 year old male
who sustained a work-related injury on
8/30/12, while pulling a large pallet.

Two MRI examinations of the lumbar spine are
presented for review.  Both examinations are
of good quality.  These two examinations show
identical imaging findings without change from
the first exam on 10/31/12 to the follow-up
examination on 5/20/13, and therefore will be 
discussed together.

The MRI examinations show evidence of
multilevel degenerative disc disease with
early disc height loss and disc desiccation
seen at every level, and presence of multi-
level mild anterior endplate spurring.  STIR
images were performed on both exams and show
no evidence of bone marrow or soft tissue
edema.  Specifically, there is no evidence of
acute fracture or findings of a soft tissue
contusion.  I agree with the radiologists
interpretations in that the T12/L1, L1/2,
L2/3, and L3/4 disc levels are unremarkable. 
Specifically, there is evidence of early
degenerative disc disease at these levels, but
with no findings of a focal disc protrusion,
central canal stenosis, or foraminal
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narrowing.
  

At the L4/5 level, there is presence of a
slight grade I spondylolisthesis.  The degree
of spondylolisthesis is subtle and could be
missed on plain films, depending on technique. 
Most cases of spondylolisthesis are chronic in
nature, and in this case, this is readily
distinguished due to advanced hypertrophic
facet arthropathy at this level. 
Specifically, this means the facets joints are
chronically degenerated and have had time to
change in size and demonstrate additional
bone growth and bone remodeling.  This type of
change takes years to develop and is not
related to an acute injury.  This disc level
(L4/5), shows bilateral mild foraminal
narrowing, without central canal stenosis.
There is no significant disc bulging or
findings of a focal disc protrusion.

At the L5/S1 level, there is disc height loss
and desiccation with mild diffuse annular disc
bulging, and presence of a central annular
tear.  The annular tear is more clearly seen
on the 5/20/13 examination, but is present on
the initial study of 10/31/12.  Annular tears
are most commonly degenerative in nature.
Specifically, there no evidence of a focal
disc protrusion or central canal stenosis at
this level.  There is mild degenerative facet
arthropathy and mild bilateral foraminal
narrowing at this level.

In summary, the MRI examinations of the lumbar
spine show no evidence of an acute injury. 
The changes shown within the lumbar spine are
chronic and degenerative.  Specifically the
mild spondylolisthesis at L4/5 and the
degenerative changes within the disc at L5/S1
are chronic in nature.  The hypertrophic
changes of the facet joints at these two
levels are reactive and related to chronic
stress over time, taking multiple years to
develop.  The major cause of any permanent
impairment due to the abnormalities reflected
by these studies would be due to the chronic
degenerative changes mentioned and not to the
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work related injury of 8/30/12.  

My findings herein are stated within a
reasonable degree of medical certainty.  

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on November 25, 2014.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant “reached maximum medical

improvement on or about January 17, 2013.”  Neither

party appeals the administrative law judge’s finding

with regard to maximum medical improvement.  The

administrative law judge further found that the claimant

failed to prove he was entitled to a permanent

anatomical impairment rating or wage-loss disability

benefits.  The claimant appeals those findings to the

Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Anatomical Impairment

Permanent impairment is any permanent functional or

anatomical loss remaining after the healing period has

been reached.  Johnson v. Gen. Dynamics, 46 Ark. App.

188, 878 S.W.2d 411 (1994).  The Commission has adopted

the American Medical Association Guides to the

Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th ed. 1993) to be

used in assessing anatomical impairment.  See Commission

Rule 099.34; Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522(g)(Repl. 2012). 

It is the Commission’s duty, using the Guides, to
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determine whether the claimant has proved that he is

entitled to a permanent anatomical impairment. Polk

County v. Jones, 74 Ark. App. 159, 47 S.W.3d 904 (2001).

Any determination of the existence or extent of

physical impairment shall be supported by objective and

measurable physical findings.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

704(c)(1)(B)(Repl. 2012).  Objective findings are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control

of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Although the legislature has

required medical evidence supported by objective

findings to establish a compensable injury, it does not

follow that such evidence is required to establish each

and every element of compensability.  Stephens Truck

Lines v. Millican, 58 Ark. App. 275, 950 S.W.2d 472

(1997).  All that is required is that the medical

evidence of the injury and impairment be supported by

objective findings.  See Singleton v. City of Pine

Bluff, 97 Ark. App. 59, 244 S.W.3d (2006).  In addition,

medical opinions addressing permanent impairment must be

stated within a reasonable degree of medical certainty. 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(B)(Repl. 2002).

Permanent benefits shall be awarded only upon a

determination that the compensable injury was the major
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cause of the disability or impairment.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(F)(ii)(a)(Repl. 2012).  “Major cause” means

“more than fifty percent (50%) of the cause,” and a

finding of major cause shall be established according to

the preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(14)(Repl. 2012).  Preponderance of the evidence

means the evidence having greater weight or convincing

force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81

Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “the claimant has failed to prove that he is

entitled to permanent partial disability benefits.”  The

Full Commission does not affirm this finding.  The

parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable low back injury on August 30, 2012.  The

claimant testified that he “blew out” his back as the

result of pushing a heavy pallet in the course of

employment.  The claimant was diagnosed with lumbar

strain and was treated non-surgically.  Dr. Parsioon

opined in January 2013 that the claimant’s condition was

degenerative and that the claimant had not sustained a

permanent anatomical impairment.  However, an MRI of the

claimant’s lumbar spine in May 2013 showed findings

including a “posterior annular tear at L5-S1.”  Dr.



TRIPP - G208194 19

Franks subsequently opined that the claimant had

sustained a permanent impairment as a result of the

compensable injury.  

Dr. Braden noted in June 2014 that an MRI showed an

annular tear in the claimant’s lumbar spine at L5-S1. 

Dr. Braden assigned the claimant a 12% permanent

anatomical impairment rating in accordance with the 4th

Edition of the Guides.  Dr. Hronas opined in August 2014

that the claimant’s annular tear was not causally

related to the compensable injury.  Nevertheless, it is

within the Commission’s province to weigh all of the

medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989

S.W.2d 151 (1999).  The Full Commission finds in the

present matter that Dr. Braden’s opinion is corroborated

by the record and is entitled to significant evidentiary

weight.  We find in the present matter that the opinions

of Dr. Franks and Dr. Braden are entitled to more

probative weight than the opinions of Dr. Parsioon and

Dr. Hronas.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved

by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

12% permanent anatomical impairment as a result of the

claimant’s August 30, 2012 compensable injury.  The 12%
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permanent rating comports with the 4th Edition of the

Guides, and Dr. Braden’s assessment of a 12% rating was

stated within a reasonable degree of medical certainty. 

The permanent rating is supported by objective medical

findings, including a documented annular tear at L5-S1

which was not shown to be present before the compensable

injury.  See Singleton, supra.  We find that the L5-S1

annular tear was causally related to the compensable

injury, and that the compensable injury was the major

cause of the claimant’s 12% permanent anatomical

impairment rating.   

B.  Wage Loss

The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability

to earn a livelihood.  Rutherford v. Mid-Delta Cmty.

Servs., Inc., 102 Ark. App. 317, 285 S.W.3d 248 (2008). 

In considering claims for permanent partial disability

benefits in excess of the employee’s percentage of

permanent physical impairment, the Commission may take

into account, in addition to the percentage of permanent

physical impairment, such factors as the employee’s age,

education, work experience, and other factors reasonably

expected to affect his future earning capacity.  Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-522(b)(1)(Repl. 2012).  
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An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “the claimant has failed to prove that he is

entitled to wage loss benefits.”  The Full Commission

finds that the claimant proved he was entitled to wage-

loss disability in the amount of 20%.  The claimant is

age 55 and has only a high school education.  The

claimant worked primarily as a truck driver before

becoming employed with the respondents in 1994.  The

claimant eventually became a driver for the respondents

and was occasionally required to perform manual labor. 

The claimant sustained a compensable injury on

August 30, 2012 and was subsequently assessed with a 12%

permanent anatomical impairment rating, which rating the

Full Commission has found to be compensable.  The

claimant was terminated by the respondents in September

2012 for reasons not related to the compensable injury.

The claimant gave full effort during a Functional

Capacity Evaluation in October 2013, at which time it

was determined that the claimant could return to medium

level work.  Dr. Franks opined that the claimant would

need accommodations for his permanent impairment.  The

current evidence of record does not demonstrate that the

claimant could return to work for the respondents as a

driver.  However, the claimant is now drawing social



TRIPP - G208194 22

security disability and agreed on cross-examination that

he had not sought any gainful employment, within his

physical restrictions, since September 2012.  The

claimant’s lack of interest in returning to appropriate

work and negative attitude is an impediment to the

Commission’s full assessment of a claimant’s loss and is

a factor we can consider in determining that his wage

loss is not as great as he states it to be.  City of

Fayetteville v. Guess, 10 Ark. App. 313, 663 S.W.2d 946

(1984).  In considering the claimant’s age, lack of

higher education, 12% permanent anatomical impairment,

and lack of interest in returning to work within his

restrictions, the Full Commission finds that the

claimant sustained wage-loss disability in the amount of

20%.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

therefore, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained 12% permanent anatomical impairment and 20%

wage-loss disability as a result of his compensable

injury.  The August 30, 2012 compensable injury was the

major cause of the claimant’s 12% permanent anatomical

impairment and 20% wage-loss disability.  The claimant’s

attorney is entitled to fees for legal services in
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accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(Repl. 2012). 

For prevailing on appeal, the claimant’s attorney is

entitled to an additional fee of five hundred dollars

($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl.

2012).

IT IS SO ORDERED. 

            

                                                       
                        SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion finding that the claimant sustained 12%

permanent anatomical impairment and 20% wage-loss

disability as a result of his compensable injury.  

In addition to any residual symptoms that may

still be attributable to his degenerative back

condition, the claimant suffers from a condition that is

debilitating in its own right, and which, although it

may not have manifested until after the claimant’s

compensable injury, is not attributable to that injury –
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namely, meralgia paresthetica.

The record shows that Dr. Braden based his

impairment rating strictly on the claimant’s

degenerative disc condition, which includes a annular

tear, as shown in the claimant’s cumulative diagnostic

studies, without taking causation into consideration. 

These studies consisted of flexion and extension x-rays

as read by Dr. Tidwell, and an MRI report by Dr. Duke of

an MRI study of the claimant’s spine taken on May 20,

2013.  Dr. Braden noted that Dr. Duke had compared the

results of this more recent MRI study to the results of

an MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine taken on October

31, 2012, and found that they were consistent for an

annular tear at L5-S1. Therefore, Dr. Braden assigned

the claimant 7% anatomical impairment due to Grade 1

spondylolisthesis of the lumbar spine and 5% physical

impairment due to his annular tear for a total

anatomical rating of 12%.  Therefore, while Dr. Braden

may have based his impairment rating on objective

physical findings, he failed to specifically attribute

these objective findings to the claimant’s compensable

injury.  Rather, while acknowledging the claimant’s

compensable injury, Dr. Braden based his opinion of the

claimant’s anatomical impairment on degenerative disc
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disease.

Moreover, a review of Dr. Hronas’s independent

medical evaluation report dated August 18, 2014, reveals

that he took these same studies into consideration in

formulating his opinion, along with a report from Dr.

McCoy, an electrodiagnostic report, and a report from

Dr. Parisoon.  In summary of his evaluation of the

claimant’s medical records, Dr. Hronas found that (1)

the MRI examinations of the claimant’s lumbar spine show

no evidence of an acute injury, (2) the changes shown

within the claimant’s lumbar spine are chronic and

degenerative, (3) specifically, the mild

spondylolisthesis at L4/5 and the degenerative changes

within the disc at L5/S1 are chronic in nature, (4) the

hypertronic changes at the facet joints at these two

levels are reactive and related to chronic stress over

time, taking multiple years to develop, and, (5) the

major cause of any permanent impairment due to the

abnormalities reflected by these studies would be due to

the chronic degenerative changes mentioned and not to

the work related injury of August 30, 2012.  Therefore,

while the opinions of Drs. Braden and Hronas do not

conflict, in that each reflect that the claimant’s

lumbar pathology is degenerative in etiology, the



TRIPP - G208194 26

administrative law judge gave Dr. Hronas’s opinion more

weight due to his inclusion of a statement regarding

causation, as do I.  Therefore, I find that any

anatomical impairment that the claimant may currently

have is attributable to his degenerative disc disease

and not to his compensable injury. 

I must go further, however, by stating that

the critical factor in this claim with regard to a

determination of permanent physical impairment and wage-

loss is not that the claimant’s underlying degenerative

disc disease became symptomatic following his August,

2012, compensable injury.  In this regard, the opinions

of Drs. Braden and Hronas fail to provide the most

relevant evidence in regard to the cause of the

claimant’s most current symptomatology.  Rather, the

January 17, 2013, medical report of Memphis

neurosurgeon, Dr. Fereidoon Parisoon, contains the most

valuable probative evidence of record in determining the

issue of the major cause of the claimant’s current

symptoms, and, consequently, any permanent physical

impairment or wage-loss that he may suffer as a result

of those symptoms.  

Briefly stated, while Dr. Parisoon noted the

results of the claimant’s diagnostic studies showing
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disc degeneration in the claimant’s lumbar spine, his

primary diagnosis was bilateral meralgia paresthetica,

for which he advised the claimant wear loose clothing,

avoid wearing belts, and lose weight.  With regard to

the claimant’s work-related injury, Dr. Parisoon found

the claimant to be at maximum medical improvement, he

returned him to work at his regular duties, and he

assigned him with no permanent physical impairment as a

result of that injury. 

While I recognize the responses of the

claimant’s primary care physician, Dr. Franks, to pre-

prepared questions, wherein he indicates that the

claimant has sustained 75% impairment as a result of his

work-related injury, I note that Dr. Franks failed to

make these statement within a reasonable degree of

medical certainty, and he failed to provide a basis for

what would be deemed an excessive amount of impairment

in any claim with similar facts.  Therefore, I assign

Dr. Frank’s opinion no probative value for purposes of

making a determination of permanent impairment and/or

wage-loss in this claim.

Finally, I note that the claimant’s testimony

was vague with regard to his current symptoms.  When

questioned about his symptoms, the claimant consistently
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testified about the limitations that he attributes to

those symptoms, rather than the symptoms themselves. 

Moreover, and more importantly, the claimant related his

alleged decrease in physical functioning to “some clamp

in the nerve that’s causing the numbness in my leg,”

which was consistent with what he reported to the Social

Security Administration in his claim for disability. 

Therefore, it is clear from the claimant’s own words

that he lacks an understanding of the etiology of his

symptoms; erroneously relating his merlagia paresthetica

to his degenerative disc disease pathology, which is in

contradiction to the preponderance of medical evidence in

this claim.         

Based upon the opinion of Dr. Hronas, as

supported by the opinion of Dr. Parisoon, combined with

the claimant’s apparent lack of understanding of his own

condition, I find that the claimant has failed to prove by

a preponderance of the evidence that his work-related

injury is the major cause of any impairment that he may

currently suffer, especially in view of the absence of any

medical opinion specifically reflecting that conclusion. 

Rather, while the claimant may currently suffer some

degree of impairment or decrease in functioning, the

greater weight of the evidence in this claim demonstrates

that the major cause of such impairment or disability
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results from symptoms related his meralgia paresthetica,

which is unrelated to his compensable injury.

Because I would affirm the decision of the

administrative law judge finding that the claimant has

failed to prove that he suffers from permanent physical

impairment as a result of his work-related injury, I would

further affirm the finding that an award of wage-loss in

this claim is not proper.  Therefore, I dissent form the

majority opinion awarding 12% permanent anatomical

impairment and 20% wage-loss in this claim.  

                                                       
                        KAREN H. MCKINNEY, Commissioner


